OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

TUESDAY 21 DECEMBER 2004 at 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Jefferson (Chairman), Councillors Boaden, Bradley, Guest, Mallinson, Prest (as substitute for Councillor Dodd), Rutherford C and Styth

OSM.59/04
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE


Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillor Dodd.

OSM.60/04
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Mrs Mallinson declared the following interests in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct:

(a) A personal interest in respect of any reference to the Citizens’ Advice Bureau, as contained in the Infrastructure minutes.  Her interest was in respect of the fact that her husband is Chairman of the Citizens’ Advice Bureau.

(b) A personal interest on the review of grass cutting as part of the new Revenue Spending Proposals item in the Infrastructure minutes and any other reference to Carlisle Housing Association.  Her interest was in respect of the fact that she is a City Council appointed member of the Carlisle Housing Association Board.

(c) A personal interest in Partnership Policy and any reference to Cumbria County Council.  Her interest was in respect of the fact that she is a member of Cumbria County Council.

Councillor Prest declared a personal interest in accordance with Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of any mention of Carlisle Housing Association.  The interest was related to the fact that she was a City Council appointed member of the Carlisle Housing Association Board.

OSM.61/04
MINUTES

The Overview & Scrutiny Manager referred to the minutes of the meeting of 11th November 2004, and in particular to reference OSM.56/04, when it had been agreed that a further report on the Central Referral System would be considered at this meeting.

The Communications Manager had advised that the information would not be available for this meeting and the matter would be reported to the next meeting of the Committee.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the minutes of 30th September 2004 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

(2)
That the minutes of 11th November 2004 be noted.

(3)
That it be noted that the Communications Manager would report to the next meeting of this Committee on the development of the Central Referral System.

OSM.62/04
MINUTES OF OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

The following minutes were submitted:

(a) Community Overview & Scrutiny Committee – 18 November and

29 November 2004

The Chairman of the Community Overview & Scrutiny Committee gave an update on progress on some of the matters contained in the minutes.  He explained that budgetary matters had been considered at the meeting on 29th November 2004 and he had subsequently attended the Executive Meeting at which the Committee’s comments had been considered.  He was disappointed that the Executive had given some negative views about the Overview & Scrutiny Committees’ involvement in the budgetary issues and on the comments the Committees had made.  

He added that each of the Overview & Scrutiny Committees had undertaken a detailed and thorough examination of the budgetary items, but the Executive comments seemed to call into question the value or worth of this process.  He felt that the comments of the Executive were not personal but rather reflected their views on the whole process.

RESOLVED – That the minutes of 18 and 29 November 2004 be noted.

(b) Infrastructure Overview & Scrutiny Committee – 1 December and

2 December 2004

RESOLVED – That the minutes of 1 and 2 December 2004 be noted.

(c)
Corporate Resources Overview & Scrutiny Committee – 4 November, 22 November and 25 November 2004

The Chairman of the Corporate Resources Overview & Scrutiny Committee echoed the comments of the Community Overview & Scrutiny Committee Chairman regarding his disappointment at the response of the Executive to the Overview and Scrutiny Committees’ consideration of budgetary matters.

OSM.63/04
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview & Scrutiny Manager submitted the Work Programme for the Overview & Scrutiny Committees for 2004/05 and he highlighted the following matters:

(a) The Community Overview & Scrutiny Committee would be commencing the Anti-Social Behaviour and Anti-Social Behaviour Orders Review during January 2005.

(b) The Corporate Resources Overview & Scrutiny Committee’s consideration of the Industrial Estates Policy Review had been delayed, but it would be reported back to the Committee early in the new year.

(c) The Infrastructure Overview & Scrutiny Committee would be holding a session on Waste Management during February 2005.

RESOLVED – That the Work Programme be noted.

OSM.64/04
MONITORING OF CHANGES TO THE FORWARD PLAN

Councillors Mallinson and Prest have declared personal interests in any reference to Carlisle Housing Association, remained in the room, but took no part in any discussion on Carlisle Housing Association.

The Overview & Scrutiny Manager presented Report LDS.61/04 informing Members of changes to the Executive’s Forward Plan for 1 November to 28 February 2005.  He reported that since the papers for this meeting had been sent out, the Forward Plan for the period 1 January to 30 April 2005 had been published and that some of the matters contained within this report had been updated within that Plan.  A Member referred to item KD.036/04 – Contract with Carlisle Housing Association and queried why this had been delayed again.

The Overview & Scrutiny Manager advised that since the January to April 2005 Plan had been published, the dates for consideration of changes to the contract with Carlisle’s Housing Association were now: Executive on 21 February and 18 April 2005 and consideration by Community Overview & Scrutiny Committee on 24 March 2005.

The Head of Legal and Democratic Services advised that this Forward Plan matter related to proposed changes to the contract with Carlisle’s Housing Association.  He advised that a meeting was due to be held the next day with Carlisle Housing Association officers to work through the proposed changes, so that their effect could be assessed and then reported on to Members.

Members commented that the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee would need to have an opportunity to fully scrutinise any proposed changes to the Contract. 

Members raised concern about the separate but inter-linked issue in relation to monitoring of the existing contract with CHA and indeed the future monitoring of any changes to the contract.  The Chairman of the Community Overview & Scrutiny Committee advised that at the last meeting of the Committee there had been concerns that the performance indicators currently being used to monitor the contract were not suitable for making comparisons with other Housing Associations and similar registered social landlords.

Members emphasised the importance of monitoring the contract to ensure that the promises which had been made to tenants are being met.  They stressed that if monitoring arrangements and the performance indicators being used were not appropriate, then these should be reviewed as a matter of urgency.  A Member commented that the CHA are also being monitored by the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister and suggested that if this monitoring arrangement was perceived to be adequate, then perhaps the Council should adopt a similar procedure.

The Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive advised that the arrangements for monitoring the contract with Carlisle Housing Association, including the performance indicators being used, were being reviewed by officers and would be reported to a future meeting of the Community Overview & Scrutiny Committee.  The importance of having adequate monitoring arrangements for this contract was recognised.

In relation to the process for considering the proposed changes to the contract with Carlisle Housing Association, Members commented that it was particularly important to have adequate monitoring arrangements in place to monitor both the existing contract and any changes which may be agreed.  They emphasised that they should be kept up to date with the proposed changes to the contract and that every effort should be made to ensure that there is no further slippage in consideration of this matter.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive, in conjunction with the Executive Director (G Connolly), report to the next meeting of this Committee on progress with the review of monitoring arrangements and performance indicators in relation to the contract with Carlisle Housing Association.

(2)
That it be noted that Forward Plan Item KD.036/04 relating to the proposed changes to the contract with Carlisle Housing Association was scheduled to be considered by the Executive on 21st February and 18th April 2005 and by the Community Overview & Scrutiny Committee on 24th March 2005.  The Committee emphasised the need for this process to be kept on track and for the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee to have an opportunity to fully scrutinise the matter.

The Chairman of the Corporate Reources Overview and Scrutiny Committee then referred to KD.016/04 on the Budget Strategy 2005/06 and in particular the re-arranged dates of Special Meetings of Overview & Scrutiny Committees as part of the budgetary process.  He then commented that his Committee’s role in the budgetary process had been impacted as it should have met after the other two Overview & Scrutiny Committees in order that their comments could have been taken into consideration.  He suggested that for the budgetary process in future years every effort should be made to ensure that the Infrastructure and Community Overview and Scrutiny Committees meet before the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

RESOLVED – That this Committee supports the view that during the budgetary process the Special Budgetary meeting of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee should be held after the special Community and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee meetings.

OSM.65/04
RESPONSE FROM THE EXECUTIVE

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager submitted an excerpt from the minutes of the Executive meeting on 8th November 2004 (EX.222/04) when the concerns of this Committee about the manner of their responses to matters raised by Overview and Scrutiny Committees had been considered.

The response from the Executive suggested that the Overview and Scrutiny Chairmen should be present at Executive meetings to explain references in more detail than contained in the Committee minutes.  They had stated that the Overview and Scrutiny Chairmen had not been attending the Executive as frequently recently.  The response also stated that when the Executive noted Overview and Scrutiny Committee minutes the matters raised were taken on board when policies were being developed.

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager advised that the whole issue of communication between the Executive and Overview and Scrutiny Committees had been discussed on a number of occasions.  He advised that Dr Snape had been conducting a review of Overview and Scrutiny and this was scheduled to be concluded during January 2005 with a report available in February 2005.  He anticipated that this review may make comments on this issue and may give direction, guidance and examples of what happens in other authorities.  In considering the Executive’s comments, Members commented as follows:

(a) When Chairmen and Vice Chairmen have attended Executive meetings, they felt that the Executive had showed little interest in the work done by Overview and Scrutiny Committees and had not given full consideration to any suggestions made by his Committee.

(b) The Overview and Scrutiny minutes contain detailed accounts of issues discussed at the meetings and provide a full record of the whole Committee’s views.  Chairmen attending Executive meetings are there to represent the Committee, and adding to the official minutes could be construed as being a personal view rather than being the views of the Committee.  The points raised and comments/suggestions by the Committee are fully set out in the minutes, which are the official record of the meeting.

In addition Portfolio Holders sometime attend Overview and Scrutiny Committee meetings and have heard the discussion first hand.

(c) At the heart of the problem there appears to be a cultural issue and in authorities where Overview and Scrutiny Committees operate in a positive culture, issues of this nature do not seem to arise.

(d) When specific points made by Overview and Scrutiny Committees are being considered, the Executive should look at each point and assign an action to it, even if the action is that they consider it is not appropriate to develop the matter at that stage.

(e) Overview and Scrutiny Committees have done some very good work over the past 3 years and have played a major part in preserving and enhancing the reputation of the Council.  This deserves recognition and more than lip service from the Leader and Executive.

(f) The Leader had stated that when Overview and Scrutiny Committees made comments, the matters raised were taken on board when policies were being developed, but Members queried the evidence for this.  A Member suggested that there should be scrutiny of the process by which the comments of Overview and Scrutiny are taken on board in policies being developed, eg are officers specifically instructed to address these comments within the policies.

(g) At the Executive meetings, there appears to be a lack of discussion on decisions within the public arena.  This makes it difficult for Overview and Scrutiny Committees and the public to assess whether their comments have been taken on board and acted.  As much as possible of the Executive’s deliberations should be carried out in the public arena so that other Members and the public can follow why the Executive have reached a certain decision.  This may also prevent the need for call in on certain matters.

(h) Rather than the Chairman being invited only to Executive meetings when there is a specific matter on the agenda, Overview and Scrutiny Chairmen could be invited to each Executive meeting as a matter of course.

(i) In considering matters at Executive meetings, there should be full consideration of the summary of options rejected and this should be clearly set out in the minutes. 

(j) The role of Vice Chairmen was discussed and one Member commented that, although they were often carrying out an enhanced role, they were not being paid a responsibility allowance.  Other Members did not agree with the need for a responsibility allowance for Vice Chairmen.

(k) In the local authorities where the Executive and Overview and Scrutiny system was working well, Overview and Scrutiny Committees are being involved in a pre-policy role.  There could be meetings with the Portfolio Holders to look at forthcoming items within the Forward Plan and assess what input Overview and Scrutiny Committees could have at the pre-policy stage.

The Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive then commented that she had been discussing the whole issue with the Overview and Scrutiny Manager and they are both of the view that it may help to hold an informal meeting between the Executive Members and the Chairmen and Vice Chairmen of Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

After discussion on the way forward and positive means of trying to of address the problems which have arisen over the last couple of years, it was, 

RESOLVED - (1)
That this Committee suggests that there should be an informal meeting between Chairmen and Vice Chairmen of Overview and Scrutiny Committees and all Members of the Executive in order to discuss the the working relationship and communications between Overview and Scrutiny Committees and the Executive and look at the way forward in terms of improving the situation to the benefit of the Council.  This meeting should not be arranged until Dr Snape has produced her final report, as any issues arising from that report could be the basis for discussion at that meeting.

(2)
In the future, consideration should be given to holding informal meetings between the Chairmen and Vice Chairmen and Executive Members, the basis of which could be forthcoming Forward Plan items.

(3)
That the Overview and Scrutiny Manager ascertain the likely timescale for the production of Dr Snape’s report and consequently the probable timescale for an informal meeting as suggested above and report this matter to the next meeting of the Committee.

OSM.66/04
NEW CORPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager submitted Report OS.11/04 outlining the comments made, during the last cycle of Overview and Scrutiny meetings, on the new Corporate Performance Monitoring Report.  He reminded Members that at the last Management Committee meeting (OSM.41/04) it had been agreed that each of the Overview and Scrutiny Chairmen would report verbally at this meeting on how the report was received and dealt with at their respective meetings.

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager advised that the process generally followed by the Overview and Scrutiny Committees included:

(1) Corporate Overview Section – commenting and asking questions generally but particularly on issues within their respective areas of responsibility.

(2) Considering performance indicators earmarked for that Committee with particular emphasis on indicators where performance departed from target.

(3) Examination of Business Unit Plans which fell predominantly within the Committees’ responsibility.

The majority of comments which had been made at the Committee related to the length of the report, variations in the format and style not being helpful, the high cost of production due to colour copies and some Members receiving multiple copies.  The Integrated Performance Indicator Report meant that separate Performance Indicator tables and Business Unit reports were not necessary.

The Chairmen of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees commented that the report had not been as difficult to use as the Management Committee had originally envisaged, although they highlighted particular problems in having to “jump around” the report to find the specific areas which related to their Committees.  They commented further that, although there was a large amount of information contained within the report, they would not like to see it trimmed down to an extent that it was not useful or adequate performance monitoring.

A Member suggested that spiral binding of the report would make it easier for Members to use the document.

The Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive advised that the concerns which had been raised by Overview and Scrutiny Committees were being taken on board with the format being streamlined, the amount of narrative text being reduced, and arrangements being made for one copy to be sent to each Member, which they would then be asked to bring to the relevant meetings.

RESOLVED – That the Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive take on board the comments of the individual Overview and Scrutiny Committees and the comments of this Committee, as outlined above, when producing the next Performance Monitoring Report.

OSM.67/04
DATES AND TIMES OF MEETINGS

The Head of Legal and Democratic Services presented Report LDS.57/04 setting out proposed dates and times of the meetings of the City Council, the Executive, Overview and Scrutiny Committees and Regulatory Committees for 2005/06, in order that recommendations could be made to the City Council meeting to be held on 18th January 2005.

The Executive on 20th December 2004 (EX.274/04) had agreed a schedule of dates but had noted that it was intended, as part of the budget timetable for 2005/06, to arrange special meetings of the Executive to deal with the budget process and that special meetings involving Overview and Scrutiny Committees would be arranged, in consultation with Overview and Scrutiny Chairmen, to meet the timescales for consultation within the budget process.

A Member commented that there seemed to have been a substantial amount of special meetings during the 2004/05 municipal year and she queried whether the number of special meetings under the new Overview and Scrutiny and Executive structure was substantially more than under the old Committee structure.  The Head of Legal and Democratic Services responded that, while he was not aware of the exact figures, generally there were approximately double the amount of meetings which were originally scheduled at the beginning of each municipal year.  He advised that he could provide further information on the exact number of special meetings and how this compared against the old Committee structure.

A Member raised concern about the Executive’s decision in relation to the budget process.  The Overview and Scrutiny Manager confirmed that in previous years a special Executive meeting and special meetings of the three Overview and Scrutiny Committees had been scheduled in November to consider budgetary reports.  These meetings had been scheduled for November 2004, but the Executive had rescheduled one of its meetings which had meant that the Overview and Scrutiny Committees had also had to be rescheduled.

The Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Chairman commented that this rescheduling had meant that his Committee had met in advance of the other two Overview and Scrutiny Committees.  He emphasised the importance of ensuring that in future the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee meets after the Infrastructure and Community Overview and Scrutiny Committees during the budgetary process, in order that it can consider the comments made by each of these two Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

Members emphasised that, in view of some Members having work commitments and needing to plan time off work to attend meetings, special meetings of Overview and Scrutiny Committees should be scheduled some time in November 2005 to consider the budgetary reports.  The Head of Legal and Democratic Services advised that he could schedule these meetings in, but warned that the timetable for the budget report process could change and this may mean rescheduling of these meetings.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the Head of Legal and Democratic Services be asked to schedule into the diary for 2005/06 special meetings of the three Overview and Scrutiny Committees to consider budgetary matters some time in November 2005 and that the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee should meet after the Infrastructure and Community Overview and Scrutiny Committees for these budgetary meetings.

(2)
That when these dates have been scheduled in, the report be forwarded to the City Council for formal approval of the dates and times of meetings for 2005/06.

(The meeting ended at 3:40 pm)

